MINUTES - WHITE TOWNSHIP PLANNING BOARD       SEPTEMBER 12, 2023   


WHITE TOWNSHIP PLANNING BOARD

555 CR 519, BELVIDERE, NEW JERSEY

MINUTES

September 12, 2023
The regular meeting of the White Township Planning Board was held on Tuesday, September 12, 2023, at the White Township Elementary School Gym.  Present were: Timothy Matthews, Chanda Collom, Michael Grossmann, Robert Mackey, Nevitt Duveneck, Joan Schnieber, Richard Nieuwenhuis, David Pritchard and Drew Kiszonak. Board Members Absent: Joseph Phillips and Anne Skoog. Also present: Attorney Tara St. Angelo, Conflict Engineer Andrew Holt, and Traffic Consultant Joe Fishinger. 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:

   The minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 8, 2023, were distributed to all the Board Members prior to the meeting. Mr. Duveneck noted minor corrections.
   Mrs. Schneiber made the motion to approve the minutes as amended. Motion seconded by Mr. Kiszonak.  In a voice vote, all were in favor of adopting the minutes. Mr. Pritchard abstained.
   VOTE:    8  AYES

   The motion carried.

OLD BUSINESS: 
   #790 Jaindl Land Company, Block 7, Lot 16 (Phase 1 Site Plan) 

   #792 Jaindl Land Company, Block 7, Lots 3, 4, 5, 11 & 14 (Phase 2 Site Plan)

   #791 Jaindl Land Company, Block 7, Lots 3, 4, 5, 11 & 14 (Phase 2 Subdivision) 

   Mr. Kiszonak recused himself and Mr. Grossmann who continued to recuse himself.   Anthony Sposaro, Esp was present on behalf of the Applicant.  Mr. Sposaro summarized the status of the application, stating that all the requested submissions were provided by the September 1st deadline.  Mr. Sposaro went on to state that additional soil testing was needed for the September 1st submission; however, his office became aware that crops planted on the property would be decimated in order to provide the soil samples. He stated that he sent a memo to Mr. Holt on August 21, 2023, stating that they plan on harvesting the crops at the end of September or October. He stated he received a response from Mr. Holt stating that waiting for the crops to be harvested was permissible. He continued to state that the Applicant was prepared to discuss other Board requested items, but he was informed by Ms. St Angelo that the Board wants to hear testimony on Stormwater. Mr. Holt stated that although the Stormwater Plan was submitted by the deadline and most of the plan will not change, there are still revisions that need to be made based on his technical review along with the additional soil samples. He recommended that the Board wait until they receive the additional information to not waste the Board time hearing conflicting testimony as the Applicant addresses the technical review and soil samples.  Mr. Matthews addressed the process of presenting an application and the rights an Applicant has while presenting their application. He asked if Mr. Holt spoke with Mr. Matthews regarding the soil sampling memo. Mr. Matthew said he was included in the decision. Mr. Nieuwenhuis stated that the farmer has a right to harvest their crops before the Applicant gets their soil test samples. 
   Both Mr. Sposaro and Ms. St. Angelo received correspondence, dated September 12, 2023, from Michael Sinkevich, Esp on behalf of Delaware Riverkeepers Network. Mr. Sposaro stated that he was prepared to discuss the letter and he agreed that it should be part of the record.  Mr. Sinkevich briefly summarized his correspondence with regards to the Stormwater Plan compliancy. Mr. Mackey made comments regarding the application. Ms. St. Angelo stated that she also received correspondence from Mr. Bodolsky regarding Township and County owned properties.  She stated that she will review the correspondence and allow time at the following meeting for the Applicant to give his opinion.  
   Mr. Sposaro granted the Board an extension to the end of November.
   Mr. Grossmann and Mr. Kiszonak resumed their position on the Board.
COMPLETENESS:

   #808 Hyson/Pierce, Block 66, Lot 17 & 18

    Bill Edelston, Esq was present on behalf of the Applicant. Mr. Edelston summarized the Application for a minor subdivision/ lot line adjustment. He continued to state that the Applicant is asking for temporary waivers of Checklist Items: # 9, #14, #25, and #31 and permanent waivers of Checklist Items: # 22, #23, #24, #26, #28, #34 and #35.  Ms. St Angelo reviewed the waivers and stated that the Board can grant the waivers,but does not have to approve the Application for completeness until a few items are addressed. 

   Mr. Grossmann made the motion to grant the waivers for Checklist Items: # 9, #14, #25, #31, #22, #23, #24, #26, #28, #34 and# 35. Motion seconded by Ms. Schnieber.  Roll call vote, all were in favor. 
  VOTE: 8 AYES

   The motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS:

#806 Chamberlain West Solar Farm, Block 47, Lot 10 

 #807 Chamberlain East Solar Farm, Block 47, Lots 9, 9.08, 9.09, 9.10, 9.11 
   Mr. Mackey recused himself. Mark Bellin, Esq was present on behalf of the Applicant, and he stated that their application is for Preliminary and Final Site Plan.  Mr. Matthews asked if the Application should be reviewed for completeness due to the time frame. Mr. Bellin stated that completeness was granted in May, and he gave the Board 120-day extension.  Ms. St Angelo recommended that the Board confirms completeness along with a modification of a temporary waiver of County Approval. 
   Mr. Nieuwenhuis made the motion to confirm its completeness along with the modification. Motion seconded by Mr. Kiszonak.  Roll call vote, all were in favor. 

  VOTE: 8 AYES

   The motion carried.
   Mr. Duveneck asked for an updated property tax certification. Mr. Bellin stated he will provide that for the next meeting. 

   Robert Streker of Bohler Engineering, continues to be sworn in, and he presented a description of the proposal for Chamberlain East Solar Farm. The following were submitted and marked as an Exhibit: 

   A-1   Aerial Exhibit, dated 3-18-22

   A-2   Overall Layout Site Plan-Colorized, date 3-23-23

   A-3   Line of Sight Plan, dated 9-12-23

   A-4   Line of Sight Plan, dated 9-12-23

.  

   Mr. Streker gave a brief summary of the Exhibits and stated the Applicant is asking for approval for either dual use or a grid supply.  He described the present site conditions, the solar farm area footprint, dual purpose or grid supply panels, the proposed earth berm, tree (evergreen) planting, and fencing. He went into further detail regarding the dual use proposal. Mr. Streker continued to describe the access driveway, the gate, the inverters/fans, transformers, the knox box, motion sensor light, the proposed panels and posts, and remote monitoring.  He stated that there is no odor or traffic produced, no noticeable noise generated.   He went on to address the drainage and he discussed planting crops or pollinator flowers. Mr. Grossmann questioned the availability of the electric source, which was addressed by Mr. Bellin. Mr. Duveneck questioned the lighting visibility and possible noise, which Mr. Streker addressed. Mr. Duveneck questioned applying for dual use or grid supply. Mr. Bellin stated that they are applying for both (dual purpose or grid supply), and they will wait to see which subsidy they receive from the State.  Mr. Duveneck then questioned the soil classification of the property, which Mr. Bellin addressed. Mr. Matthews asked about the distance of the proposed project to Brass Castle Road.  Mr. Streker stated it is over 3,000 ft away. Mr. Matthews requested that the Board receive the easement to the power grid and proposed access. Mr. Matthews also requested a 300 ft buffer between the two adjacent properties, in the event both solar farms do not receive approval. He went to question the dual use or grid supply panels. Mr. Bellin stated the Applicant is asking for flexibility regarding the dual use or grid supply, similar to the Hummer Solar Farm, while the Applicant waits for the State to decide on the subsidy approval. Ms. St Angelo questioned the proposed coverage, Mr. Streker stated the coverage is 35. 5 acres of land. Discussion ensued regarding dual use and grid supply. Mr. Matthews summarized his understanding of the Applicant's request. Mr. Bellin stated that Applicant would accept any approval and reapply to the Board, (when the state makes their approvals) if necessary, if the Board isn't comfortable approving both uses.  Board Members asked questions about panel height, site coverage, Stormwater regulations, and dual use solar panels. Mr. Holt then reviewed his review letter, which was discussed at great length. Mr. Duveneck stated this Application must be a standalone Application regardless of the relationship of the current property owners. Mr. Kiszonak questioned the longevity of a solar farm, which Mr. Bellin addresses.  Mr. Matthews discussed the buffer and zoning of the property.
   Mr. Matthews opened the meeting to the public for comment.

   Michael Belby, White Township, asked about sight line visibility on Pequest Drive. 
   Nancy Mason, Belvidere, gave her opinion on solar panels and the location of the proposed Application. 

   Carolyn Witte, White Township, gave her opinion on solar farms in a residential area. 

  With there being no further comments, Mr. Matthews closed the meeting to the public.

   Barbara Ehlen, P.P. was sworn in, and she presented her education and qualifications as a Planner.  In a voice vote, the Board accepted Ms. Ehlen's as an expert.  She reviewed the low impact of solar use and bulk variances being requested. She stated that the proposed use is an inherently beneficial use.  She discussed the setback adjacent to farmland preserved land. She stated that it is her opinion that the Application has met all the positive and negative criteria. Mr. Duveneck questioned the impact on wildlife.  Ms. Ehlen stated the property won’t have farm animals on it; however, it will have meadow grass for other wildlife. Mr. Holt had additional questions regarding the existing buildings and the uses of the lot, which was addressed by Ms. Ehlen. He asked her for more details regarding the mitigation, which was addressed by Ms. Ehlen. Mr. Holt asked if the adjacent Farmland Preserved property had any exception areas.  Ms. Ehlen stated there are no exception areas. 

   Mr. Matthews opened the meeting for public comment. With there being no comments, the meeting was closed to the public for comments. 

    Mr. Matthews questioned the screening proposed for Lot 12 on the Southeast side and the sightline from Lot 12 to the panels, which was addressed by Ms. Ehlen and Mr. Strecker.  Mr. Bellin questioned Mr. Streker on the visibility of the panels on Lot 12, which he addressed.  Mr. Duveneck asked the Applicant for the height of the existing buffer, which Mr. Bellin stated he would provide.
   It was agreed to carry this matter to the following meeting.  Mr. Bellin reviewed the information the Board requested.  

#807 Chamberlain Solar Farm West, Block 47, Lot 10

   Carried to the following meeting with the agreed upon extension of time.    
   Mr. Mackey resumed his position on the Board.   

PUBLIC COMMENT:
   Mr. Matthews reopened the meeting for non-agenda items.

   Stewart made a comment about public comment. 
   Mr. Grossmann asked if OPRA requests are always reviewed by Legal. Board Secretary and Ms. St Angelo stated that OPRA only goes through legal if a question regarding a request occurs. 

With there being no further comments, Mr. Matthews closed the meeting to the public.

OTHER MATTERS:

   The Board reviewed a memo from the Township Committee regarding the proposed amendment to Topsoil Ordinance. Discussion ensued. Mr. Mackey recommended that the Board review the current Ordinance before voting on the amendment. The Board decided to table the Ordinance for further review.

   The Board reviewed a memo from the Township Committee regarding the proposed amendment to the Land Use Check list. 
   Mr. Nieuwenhuis makes a motion to recommend approving the Land Use Check List.  Seconded by Ms. Collom. Mr. Grossman voted in opposition.
    VOTE: 8 AYES

    The Motion carried. 
BILLS: 


 Suburban Consulting Engineers: Jaindl


170.00 ESCROW

            Gebhart & Kiefer: Jaindl 




115.50 ESCROW

            Gebhart & Kiefer: General




561.50 PBOE


Gebhart & Kiefer: Jaindl




49.50 ESCROW

            Gebhart & Kiefer: Jaindl




280.50 ESCROW

            Suburban Consulting Engineers: Jaindl 

            526.25 ESCROW   


Suburban Consulting Engineers: Jaindl 

            526.25 ESCROW
            Suburban Consulting Engineers: Chamberlain West 

193.75 ESCROW   


Suburban Consulting Engineers: Chamberlain East
            193.75 ESCROW   
               The Subcommittee reviewed the bills and Mr. Duveneck recommended that the bills be paid. 
   In a motion made by Ms. Collom and seconded by Mr. Grossmann, the bills were approved.  In a voice vote, all were in favor 

   VOTE:    9   AYES

   The motion carried.
ADJORNMENT:   
    With no further business to discuss, a motion was made by Mr. Kiszonak and seconded Ms. Collom to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 p.m.  In a voice vote, all were in favor.
Respectfully Submitted:

Brielle Whitmore
Board Secretary
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